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Our meeting location is Boston Pizza 
1045 Columbia, New Westminster, BC 
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Nov 7&8&9 NASA Pacific Championships – 

Sonoma 
NASA Sonoma, Ca 

Nov 8 ROD Meeting - SeaTac Marriott 9:00am Seattle,  Wa 
Nov 8 ICSCC Banquet - SeaTac 

Marriott 
 Seattle, Wa 

Nov 12 SCCBC Meeting – Best Western, North Road Coquitlam, BC 
Nov 15 VRCBC Gala Banquet – Delta 

Town and Country Inn 
 Delta, BC 

Nov 16 CACC Fall Meeting – Delta Town 
and Country Inn 

10:00am Delta, BC 

Nov 26 AGM META Meeting – Boston Pizza 7:30 New Wes t, BC 
Dec 13 Roger & Ann Open House  Delta, BC 
Jan 17&18  Ice Race # 1 – Barnes Lake WCIRABC Ashcroft, BC 
Jan 31 META Banquet – Guildford Golf 

and Country Club 
5:30 Surrey, BC 

Jan31&Feb1   Ice Race # 2 – Barnes Lake WCIRABC Ashcroft, BC 
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Presidents Report 
 
November – yes folks the most important month of the year for META!  Elections, elections , for the Executive 
positions. So if you have a beef about how the club is running, here is your chance to do something about it – 
run for office! Get in touch with the Nominating Committee, Tasma Wooton or Joe Proud. Also make sure that 
you attend the meeting on November 26th, 7:30pm Boston Pizza, Columbia St, New Westminster. 
 
I would like to thank Nick, Angus, Doris, Tasma and Ann for putting the clubhouse to bed for the winter. The 
clubhouse had a thorough cleaning, the roof of the patio was given extra support and the outside covers secured. 
A lot of work but a job well done.  
 
Yes the season for banquets has started. The SCCBC banquet is November 1st, International Conference of 
Sports Car Clubs in Seattle is on November 8th (Race Officials meeting at 9am Saturday morning) and the 
Vintage club banquet is on November 15th at the Delta Town and Country Inn. If you need any information or 
tickets just email Ann Peters and she will give you the contact name for each club.   
Also, on November 16th at 10 am at the Delta Town and Country Inn is the CACC Fall meeting. Please plan to 
attend and if you are a current license holder, you can vote for rule changes and Officers.  
 
So here is my message. If you think that META is dormant over the winter, think again. There is lots to do for 
next season and don’t forget our own banquet. Save up your money because it is the best deal in town.  
Date is January 31st 2015. More details to come at a later date.  
More good news to come next month.  
 
See you at the AGM. 
 

The Prez 
 

 
 
A Message from The Chief of Flags 
 
Hello Everyone, 
 I would just like to say a big thank you to each and every one of you that came out to help at Mission Raceway 
Park this season. Without each of you giving in your time we would have never made it such a fun and 
entertaining time at the track. I hope that all of you had some fun at the track.  
 
Regardless of some very busy weekends, I thought that the teamwork in all the situations that were faced was 
great. Our track has some of the best volunteers that show up each weekend to do their best, sometimes you 
were put in different positions and you always shine. For that I am thankful.  
 
So that being said Thank You for the great year. I hope that you had as good a time as I did.  
 
Looking forward to seeing you next year.  
 
Thank you  

Tasma  
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2014 CACC Fall General Meeting  
    November 16th - 10:00 am  

  (Coffee served 8:30 a.m)  
          Delta Town & Country 6005 Hwy 17 (at Hwy 99), Delta, BC 

  
ROOM: Ballroom DATE:  Sunday, November 16, 2014 TIME:  10:00 am to 3:00 PM 

Proposed Agenda 

1. President’s Welcome                                      5.  Discipline Director Reports 

2. Reports from Affiliated Clubs                         6.  Executive Reports 

3. Discipline Meetings                                        7.  Old Business / New Business 

4. LUNCH 

LUNCH: A soup and sandwich buffet will be served at the cost of $8.00. 
Please advise if you plan to attend the meeting AND the lunch buffet.  

R.S.V.P. Gayle Baird at secretary@caccautosport.org or 604-946-6416 prior to November 7, 2014 
 
 
 

 
 

Vintage Racing Club of BC 
 

2014 Annual Banquet & Gala 
 

Saturday, November 15, 2014 
 

Delta Town and Country Inn 
6005 Highway 17 (at Highway 99), Delta, BC 

 
Watch VRCBC Website for upcoming details 

http://www.vrcbc.ca/ 



From racer.ca: http://www.racer.com/indycar/item/110344-indycar-2015-calendar-revealed 
 

 
IndyCar: 2015 calendar revealed  
Thursday, 30 October 2014 
 
The 2015 Verizon IndyCar Series schedule will featuring 17 race events, two new race venues and a total of six 
ABC and 13 NBCSN event broadcasts, the series announced Thursday. The calendar features six ovals, six road 
courses and four temporary street circuits, and includes a total of 14 markets making a return to the calendar 
from 2014 – but makes a significant change for the season finale. 
 
"The Verizon IndyCar Series calendar represents another step forward in our strategy to grow the series," said 
Mark Miles, CEO of Hulman & Co., the parent of IndyCar and the Indianapolis Motor Speedway. "There were 
several factors that led to the positive momentum we experienced in 2014 and we will continue to execute on 
those initiatives – continuity in our broadcast schedule, strategic growth of our schedule and improvements to 
how we promote our events. The continued support from our television partners at ABC and NBCSN, and the 
ongoing collaboration with promoters, teams and sponsor partners gives us a lot of confidence about our 
future." 
 
The season opens with the series' first visit to Autódromo Internacional Nelson Piquet in Brasília, Brazil and 
will be followed by a return to the streets of St. Petersburg, its debut at New Orleans' NOLA Motorsports Park 
and a return to Barber Motorsports Park. 
 
"It's great to see the Verizon IndyCar Series going back to Brazil and expanding internationally," Andretti 
Autosport team owner Michael Andretti said. "Having a presence outside of the U.S. is important for the health 
of the series and a necessary part of growing the visibility and awareness opportunities in our industry." 
 
Sonoma Raceway will host the Verizon IndyCar Series' season finale, marking the first time in six years that an 
Indy car championship will end the season on a road course, dating back to the 2007 Champ Car finale at 
Mexico City. 
 
"Sonoma has always been a great circuit for the Verizon IndyCar Series," said Scott Dixon, a three-time 
Verizon IndyCar Series champion and Indianapolis 500 winner. "People always ask what my favorite track is 
and I often say 'the last one I won at' so it's perfect for me and Team Target. It's a very technical and challenging 
track and the site of the biggest Target weekend each season from a partnership perspective." 
 
The Month of May at the Indianapolis Motor Speedway will kick off again with the Angie's List Grand Prix of 
Indianapolis and will be followed by Indy 500 qualifications before the month culminates on Memorial Day 
weekend with the 99th Running of the Indianapolis 500 on the famed 2.5-mile oval. 
 
Pocono Raceway returns to the Verizon IndyCar Series schedule at the tail-end of a summer four-race oval 
swing that is highlighted by a 500-mile race at Auto Club Speedway as well as short oval events at the 
Milwaukee Mile and Iowa Speedway. 
 
"Returning to Pocono in 2015 is great news," said Tony Kanaan, 2004 Verizon IndyCar Series champion and 
former Indianapolis 500 winner. "The 'Tricky Triangle' is a very challenging racetrack for us and it provides 
great racing and excitement for the fans. Continuity is the key word to rebuild our fan base for that region and 
IndyCar and Pocono are working very hard and thankfully making it happen. I'm obviously happy to be able to 
return in 2015 and finish the strong race we had in 2014." 
 



The Detroit Belle Isle Grand Prix returns as a double-header event and is followed on the calendar by a night 
race at Texas Motor Speedway. The race on streets of Toronto has moved to accommodate the Pan American 
Games, and Mid-Ohio Sports Car Course returns to its familiar date on the calendar. 
 

2015 Verizon IndyCar Series Schedule 
Date Race/Track City Venue 
March 8 Autódromo Internacional Brasília, Brazil 3.4-mile road course 
 Nelson Piquet 
March 29 Streets of St. Petersburg St. Petersburg, FL 1.8-mile street course 
April 12 NOLA Motorsports Park Avondale, LA 2.7-mile road course 
April 19 Streets of Long Beach Long Beach, CA 1.9-mile street course 
April 26 Barber Motorsports Park Birmingham, AL 2.3-mile road course 
May 9 Grand Prix of Indianapolis Indianapolis, IN 2.4-mile road course 
May 16-17 Indianapolis 500 Qualifying Indianapolis, IN          2.5-mile oval 
May 24 Indianapolis 500 Indianapolis, IN          2.5-mile oval 
May 30 Raceway at Belle Isle Park Detroit, MI  2.3-mile street course 
May 31 Raceway at Belle Isle Park Detroit, MI 2.3-mile street course 
June 6 Texas Motor Speedway Fort Worth, TX 1.5-mile oval 
June 14 Streets of Toronto Toronto 1.7-mile street course 
June 27 Auto Club Speedway Fontana, CA 2-mile oval 
July 12 The Milwaukee Mile Milwaukee, WI 1-mile oval 
July 18 Iowa Speedway Newton, IA .875-mile oval 
Aug. 2  Mid-Ohio Sports Car Course Lexington, OH 2.2-mile road course 
Aug. 23 Pocono Raceway Long Pond, PA 2.5-mile oval 
Aug. 30 Sonoma Raceway Sonoma, CA 2.3-mile road course 
Schedule subject to change 
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From Racer .com: http://www.racer.com/indycar/item/110392-my-hero-greg-moore-by-james-hinchcliffe?showall=&limitstart 
 

My hero, Greg Moore – by James Hinchcliffe  
Date: Friday, 31 October 2014 
Images: Marshall Pruett & LAT Photographic 
 
Fifteen years ago today, Greg Moore perished in a brutal crash 
during the CART Indy car season finale. He was just 24. 
Yesterday, Robin Miller highlighted Greg’s blazing talent and 
magnetic personality through the memories of friends and 
colleagues. Today, IndyCar ace James Hinchcliffe offers a 
personal appreciation of his boyhood hero.  
 

I was nine years old when I got my first go-kart. It was December, 
1995. A bit cruel, giving a nine-year-old a go kart in December when 
you live in Canada, but I didn't care. Even though I wouldn't be able to 
drive it for the first time until the spring, I spent hours sitting in it in 
my garage, making engine noises and imagining what it would be like 
to drive. I wanted to race. I wanted to win. Just like my racing heroes. 
By this age, I was already a fully-fledged racing fanatic. My dad and I 
would get up at 7 a.m. on Sundays to watch the Formula 1 races. We'd 
do chores the rest of the morning; have lunch, then settle in for the 
Indy car races in the afternoon. Those were my Sundays as a kid, and I 
loved them. 
1995 was a particularly good year to be a Canadian open-wheel racing 
fan. Our boy Jacques Villeneuve had won the Indy 500 and CART Indy car championship that year. But he was 
leaving, off to F1, to pick up where his father left off. I was excited that now we'd have a Canadian to cheer for 
in F1 and in Indy car. But a big question remained; who would drive that beautiful blue and white car that I'd 
grown used to seeing up front? 
 

Enter Greg Moore. The bright-eyed youngster from British 
Columbia, fresh off his record-breaking season in Indy 
Lights, had gotten the nod. Perfect. Another fast Canadian. 
That should make the transition very easy, I thought. 
In the spring of 1996 I made my racing debut. At the same 
time, Greg made his Indy car debut. Now, I don't mind 
admitting that he was much more prepared for his year than I 
was mine, but still, I was living my dream and getting to race, 
just like my heroes. 
Greg was instantly one of my favorites, but it didn't take long 

for him to demote the rest and clearly take ownership of the number one spot in this race fan's mind. He was 
quick, exciting to watch, drove the prettiest car I'd ever seen, had a cool helmet (very important to a nine-year-
old karter!) and his interviews were the best. He was always smiling and came across to me like a big kid who 
just couldn't believe he got to drive racecars for a living and loved and appreciated every minute of it. Knowing 
the amount of work and sacrifice it took to go racing, it was exactly how I felt about getting to race karts, and 
having that feeling in common really solidified why I was such a big Greg fan. 
I watched as he won his first race in Milwaukee in ’97, beating none other than Michael Andretti to the line. I'll 
never forget that he came off Turn 4 and had his fist in the air way before the checkered flag (a big no-no, my 
dad told me). It was so cool to watch! I remember the Pac West cars getting it half a lap wrong on fuel and Greg 
going from third to first on the last lap a week later in Detroit. But my favorite race of Greg's, by far, was the 
U.S. 500 in 1998.



Back then they were racing with the Hanford Device, which made the racing bonkers. And by that I mean 
awesome for us to watch! It came down to a late restart, Greg was fourth, and the two Ganassi cars with Vasser 
and Zanardi were leading the way. The last few laps were a crazy, three-way back-and-forth battle for the win. 
It was a 230mph game of chess. Greg won the race and I remember being in awe of how well he had planned, 
timed and executed the pass that sealed the win. I was screaming at my TV willing him on. It was on that day 
that I knew Greg Moore was going to be one of the greatest racing drivers that had ever lived. 
 

At the race in Toronto in 1999, the coolest thing happened. I got to 
meet Greg Moore. And I didn't just get his autograph (I'd done that 
before) but genuinely got to meet him. My dad had found and 
given me the steering wheel from the F1600 car that Greg had 
raced in the early '90s. A friend of my dad's had bought the car off 
the Moore family when Greg moved up to F2000 and he had 
replaced the wheel before he started racing the car. It was sitting in 
a box in his garage. My dad gave it to me, told me where it had 
come from and who it had belonged to, and I knew that I had to get 
this wheel, Greg's wheel, signed by him that year. 
 

I brought the wheel to the race and stood outside the Player's 
Forsythe trailer for over three hours waiting to get him to sign it. 
At one stage, Greg came out and signed some autographs to my 
left. The next time he came out, it was some to my right. But I 
wasn't leaving until that wheel was signed. My family did stints 
standing with me, because no one wanted to endure the whole 
adventure. During my sister's stint, we stood behind the barriers, 
watching the crew guys pull the car apart. There was one other 
couple standing there, and the rest of the paddock was empty of 
fans. 
After a while like this, one of the mechanics came over and said that he'd noticed we'd been standing there a 
while and asked if there was anything he could help us with. We explained the story and showed him the wheel. 
He thought it was such a cool story and told us to wait there and he'd go get Greg. Sure enough, Greg comes out 
and spends 10 minutes chatting to my sister and me. He loved the wheel, signed it, and couldn't have been nicer. 
We talked racing, karting, and Canada. It was the best. I was walking on air the rest of the day. 
If he had come out and seen us when the masses were standing there, there is no way we would have got that 
amount of time with him. The way it worked out was absolutely perfect. I'd have waited 30 hours for that. I 
wish so badly that I remembered the mechanic that grabbed Greg for us. The irony is there's a damn good 
chance that I've worked with him in my years in the IndyCar paddock. I'll never know for sure, but I'll be 
eternally grateful, because I never would've gotten that opportunity again. 
 
They say you shouldn't meet your heroes – that they rarely live up to your expectations. I call bulls--t. I met 
mine and he was an absolute legend. If your hero is a guy that has an insane fastball, or can sink a 38-yard putt, 
or acted the hell out of your favorite movie (but he is actually a huge jerk), you have two options. You either 
accept that he is a jerk or you find a new hero. Greg was my hero specifically because I met him, because he 
was a badass racing driver, and a really good guy. To me, that's what makes a hero. Being good at nailing three 
pointers doesn't give you carte blanche to be an ass. That's what set Greg apart in my mind. That's why I wanted 
to grow up to be just like Greg. 
I'll never forget Halloween in 1999 for all the wrong reasons. I had watched the start of the race but had to leave 
shortly after to go to my friend's house for trick-or-treating. I saw the accident and was bummed Greg was out 
of the race, but that's about as far as I had taken it in my mind. I was rushing out the door. There was candy 
begging to be relieved from the neighbors' ample supplies. I was at my friend's house getting ready when the 
phone rang. His mom answered and tells me it's for me. It was a bit weird, but didn't think much of it. I grabbed 
the phone and can hear my mom on the other end crying. At the same moment, I happened to be facing the TV. 



It was on a sports channel and as I stood, listening to my mother try and speak, I saw the rolling ticker at the 
bottom of the screen saying that Canadian driver Greg Moore had been killed at the season finale in Fontana. 
Right away, I knew why mom had called and why she was upset. 
The rest of the night pretty much sucked, but I internalized everything I was thinking and feeling for my friend's 
sake. When I got home, I couldn't help but cry. Even at 12 years old, I knew it was a bit strange to cry for 
someone that you'd met once for 10 minutes. But that again made me realize how special Greg truly was. To 
have that kind of impact on a kid – on anyone – spoke volumes about his character and the way he attracted 
people to him. His attitude was contagious and it was so hard to process that it wouldn't be around anymore. 
My parents struggled with letting me continue to race for a while after that, but ultimately they left the decision 
up to me. It's reason number 4,852,901 my parents are amazing. 
As my career progressed and I finally made it into IndyCar, I started meeting a lot of people who had worked 
with, or raced against Greg. A lot of the mechanics on my car the 
last three years had worked for Forsythe during that time. I 
became friends with Greg's close friends Dario Franchitti and 
Tony Kanaan and Max Papis. I got to hear stories. I've spoken 
with his dad and met his brother. I got to know Greg better 
through them. 
One of my favorite memories was after the Brazil IndyCar race 
one year. The race was done and we had hours to waste before 
the flight to get us all home. I sat in the bar at the hotel with 
Dario, TK, Scott Dixon, Jimmy Vasser and Oriol Servia – so 
many guys that I look up to and respect, and I sat silent for 
almost three hours (shocking, I know) just listening to all the 
stories of back in the day, with many featuring Greg. 
All of these are the reasons why Greg was, and continues to be, 
my racing hero. I loved what he represented and what he stood 
for. To this day I wear red gloves, because that's what 
superheroes like Greg did and because they rule. The blue and 
yellow checkers on my helmet are inspired by Greg's helmet 
design. 
They are subtle ways for me to pay tribute to him as he was the 
guy who helped motivate and mold me into the driver and person 
I am today. And for that, Greg, I thank you. 
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From: http://www.pacificraceways.com/index/14-09-29/Q_A_Regarding_Raceway_Listed_For_Sale.aspx 
 

Pacific Raceways News  
September 29, 2014 
 
Q&A Regarding Raceway Listed For Sale  
 
It’s been a few days now since I announced publicly that Pacific Raceways has been listed for sale. Since 
Friday, here are some of the main questions that have been asked; let me answer them: 
 
Q: Why is the family selling the track? 
 
A: After 54 years of ownership, we recognize that we have taken the project as far as we could. We have 
worked tirelessly with King County to set the stage for the next phase of redevelopment that includes the 
commercial development of property surrounding the racing and testing facilities. The development of projects 
of this size and scope require a level of resources that the family simply does not have. After exploring options 
that would have allowed continued ownership interest, we centered on the route that would provide our 
customers and the region with what they deserve, a first class racing operation paired with a job creating tech 
campus attracting global leaders in the automotive innovation industry.  
 
Q: Who is the property being marketed to, and for how much? 
 
A: We have contracted with CBRE and CFA (Corporate Finance Associates) to market the opportunity to a 
local, national, and international list of prospects. We are looking for the right buyer that will come in, take 
over, and realize the vision held by three generations of my family. We are interested in working with the new 
buyer(s), if they so desire, to provide management and consulting services to help with the transition and 
continued operation. 
 
The property is being offered without a list price. We will entertain any offer and envision discussions and, 
ultimately, negotiations that establish a market price. 
 
Q: Will the property be turned into housing? 
 
A: The property in zoned Industrial, and has legislation that will allow the commercial development of a certain 
portion of the race track surrounding real estate. Reverting the property back to residential would generally be 
considered a down-zone and wouldn't realize the return on investment. Economics dictate that the continued 
operation of the racing business in partnership with developing the commercial real estate is the highest and 
best use of the property. 
 
Q: Will improvements and upgrades continue with a new buyer? 
 
A: We are very confident that the upgrades and improvements will greatly accelerate with new ownership. One 
of the main reasons for the sale is the realization that we just don’t have the resources to redevelop the property 
quickly enough. We believe it is our responsibility to pass the torch to someone that does. Everyone who has 
supported my family, and the project, deserves us doing whatever it takes to make good on our promises to 
provide the region with a world-class racing facility capable of re-attracting professional road racing and the job 
creating, innovation accelerating tech campus planned for the surrounding property. 



Q: Is the race track a viable business operation? 
 
A: It is no secret that operating the racing business has been taxing on my families resources. We have fed the 
operation for 12+ years now. Early on, it became apparent that developing the commercial real estate would be 
necessary to ensure long term viability. It took over a decade to craft and have passed legislation at King 
County that entitled the property’s ability to move forward. Now that the legislation is passed, and the State of 
Washington has designated our project as one of “Project of Statewide Significance”, the financial outlook for 
the property is extremely favorable. As stated before, it just takes a level of financial resources to develop that 
we simply don’t have. 
 
I hope that by answering these questions I've been able to dispel some of the myths and rumors that circulate 
when an announcement of this type is made. I understand the level of concern and appreciate the positive 
comments. Thank you. 
 

Jason Fiorito 
 
 
From: https://www.facebook.com/ridgemotorsportspark/posts/757776484283083 
 

The Ridge Motorsports Park 
October 4 at 3:06pm 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
 
The Ridge Motorsports Park Announces New Ownership Group and Management Team. 
 
SHELTON, Washington (October 3, 2014) – The Ridge Motorsports Park announced today that a new 
ownership structure and management team has been put into place, effective today.  
“Today is a great day for The Ridge and the community of Mason County”, said owner Joe Manke. “We have 
finally concluded the ownership conflict and receivership, and now we are ready and excited to once again 
move forward in a positive direction with the tremendous potential of this project. This day has been a long time 
coming and we are extremely grateful for the loyalty and patience of all of our customers and friends”. 
Rusty Gill has joined Joe Manke as co-owner of The Ridge Motorsports Park. Rusty brings with him the 
prodigious resources of his construction company RG Crushing, the firm principally responsible for developing 
The Ridge from a concept and parcel of raw land into the existing facility it is today. 
“I am excited to partner with Joe on this project, we each bring strengths to the table that will get this project 
back on track”, said Rusty. “We are now looking forward to getting to work immediately and over the off 
season on a number of projects that will enhance the experience at The Ridge next season and into the future”. 
Fred Wright will be the new General Manager of The Ridge Motorsports Park. Fred brings a wealth of 
professional business experience, coupled with a strong passion for motorsports, two key elements that when 
combined will facilitate the ownership vision, and ensure smooth operations.  
Additional announcements to follow in the coming weeks. 
Contact: 
Fred Wright, General Manager 
The Ridge Motorsports Park 
info@ridgemotorsportspark.com 
(360) 427-RACE 



From ICSCC Forum: http://www.icscc.com/forums/showthread.php?3040-Rental-car-needed 
 
Reviving this thread because I want to share the story of my first race season with you all. I hope as many of 
you in the ICSCC community as possible will take the time to sit down a read this… I am afraid it may be 
rather lengthy, but the prestigious and wonderful group of people that YOU, if you are reading this belong to 
deserve nothing less. 
 
I’d like to begin with some of my background: If you don’t know me yet, my name is Sean Peters. I grew up in 
Gresham/Boring, and Salem/Silverton Oregon. The family I was raised in was a wrestling family. In wrestling 
we learned some valuable lessons that I don’t think other sports give. Some do, some just not as well, and some 
not at all. In my wrestling years I learned a multitude of life lessons about integrity, honesty, teamwork, self-
confidence, hard work, mental toughness, and selflessness. In this little narrative, however, I want to touch the 
selflessness thing specifically. Remember I said some sports taught the same lessons as wrestling but just not as 
well? It turns out that goes both ways. Wrestling teaches selflessness, just not as well as all of you. I have been 
absolutely, jaw-droppingly, astounded at the extreme caliber of the Men and Women I have met over the past 
summer. Let this stand as my personal and sincere thank you to all who have given me their blood, sweat, and 
tears with zero expectation for return on their investment. Thanks to our dedicated turn workers, safety teams, 
timers, coordinators, stewards, fellow drivers, and especially to those whose names are to follow herein. 
 
I have watched from a distance while my father, Bob (#94) began his racing career in the ICSCC. He and I have 
dreamed of road racing for as long as I can remember. When he started I lived in Texas, attending USAF 
undergraduate pilot training. Because I was so far away, racing together seemed impossible. By the grace of 
God, and a stroke of luck I received an assignment after training to fly the C-17 Globemaster at McChord Field 
in Tacoma. Finally near home again racing seemed close, but still out of reach. I returned home from my second 
Deployment overseas in May this year. The very weekend I returned, my folks came up to race at the Ridge. It 
was Mother’s Day weekend. I came to watch, and help with the car…there may even be a few that remember 
my yellow Model A Ford in the paddock…that was the start for me. That weekend my Dad and I sat down and 
started planning how we could share the car to get me through the Novice program. The end Goal was to 
upgrade and run the Cascade festival of Endurance in the Fall. Nervously and hesitantly I started to research 
what I needed to do to get started. I spoke first to Kristi Bennett from the IRDC and told her my plan. I 
expressed worry about a late notice school cancellation in the event of a short notice mission tasking. Kristi 
helped me get registered in motorsportsreg and assured me that if I didn’t show, it was no big deal. Well sure 
enough, I went to Japan the weekend of the IRDC school and just as Kristi said…no big deal. Already, 
however, missing the school put me in a tough spot. My next best option for making the first of my three races 
was to go to the school on the Friday before the Chicane Challenge in Portland, which meant an overnight turn 
time on my license! Enter Linda Heinrich, ladies and gentlemen! Linda bent over backwards for me. Trust me 
guys…do not limbo with Linda Heinrich! She walked me through every piece of documentation and paperwork 
I would need, had me send in a photo for my card via email, and even held number 494 for me to make for a 
quick change of number on a double duty car. Meanwhile, I called around and found Armadillo Andy’s number. 
I told him I was going to need some gear…on the cheap! Andy invited me to his home and spent nearly three 
hours with me as I hymned and hawed over what to buy. In the end, He sold me a helmet, advised me that my 
Air Force Flight gloves would be sufficient for now, and even loaned me a suit for my first weekend! Just as 
Linda had promised, on Friday night after the school, my shiny new license was already waiting for me, and 
gear in hand, I leapt whole heartedly into the world of racing! After the race day I worked the grid with Becky 
Pengraph and had a blast, and then lucked out working turn one with the nicest Australian lady the world has 
ever known. I about died when group one went flying into the Chicane and the REAL fast orange rabbit dove 
inside a big, fast, tube car on three wheels! My new Australian/Canadian friend turned around with a big grin, 
and in her awesome Auzzie accent exclaimed:  
 

“thaits note a no-mal bunnie!”  
 



The Chicane Challenge was an overwhelming success, and even more fun. I have never felt so genuinely 
welcomed into a community than I did at that race. 
 
Race number two was the Doernbecher Dash in August. Again, a fantastic success! The little Integra ran 
virtually non-stop for the entire weekend. Special thanks to the boys on the paddock entry for allowing us to 
gas, change driver, and re-launch the car right next to the grid between the novice race and the enduro. They 
even manned our fire bottle! 
 
Race number three was last weekend at the ridge, and truly became the motivation for this write up. We arrived 
at the track on Friday for the test and tune not for the car, but for me. I needed to get some time to learn the 
track before the race. In the very first session we began having issues. The car was popping out of third gear 
three or four times every lap. We tried a bungee to hold it in gear, tried tying the motor with a strap to keep it 
from rotating as we backed out of the throttle, tried messing with the linkage, nothing helped. The car was just 
done taking our abuse. Right about the time we were discussing packing it in for the weekend and thus 
abandoning our Father/Son Enduro goal, Mr. Ron Johnson, who was paddocked next to us, began packing up 
his club rabbit to head for home.  
 
“Did you break?” I asked. 
“No, just came for the test and tune,” he said. 
“Well, how’s the car running?” I asked. 
“Great!” Said Ron… 
 
See where this is going yet? 
 
“We broke,” I told Ron, “I was planning to upgrade to area this weekend and now we are sunk…which takes us 
out of the enduro next month too…what would you think about renting me your car for tomorrow?” I 
sheepishly inquired. 
 
Ron, who is a man of short sentences, just simply said “Okay.” 
 
“What would you want for a rental?” I asked him, and those who know Ron can picture this….He just waved 
his hand like these were not the droids I was looking for and said:  
 
“You can just use it.” 
 
I tried, guys….And could not get him to accept any payment for the use of his car. So last weekend, 494 was on 
Ron Johnson’s fun little Club Rabbit, and my Dad and I are still on track to accomplish our goal! Thanks for the 
Area upgrade Ron, thanks Linda, thanks Becky, thanks Colin, Jeremiah, Eric and George…Thanks Scott Ferris, 
thanks Armadillo Andy, thanks Bob Mearns, and Beef Wellington, thanks ICSCC…. 
 
Thanks Dad. 
 
You are a truly unique and amazing group of Selfless people.  
 
God Bless You All! 
 

 Capt Sean Peters 



ANNUAL META AWARDS NOMINATIONS  
Nominations will be accepted only from META members in good standing.  
Please submit to Joe Proud at jjproudca@yahoo.ca 
Please offer a brief explanation as to why you wish to nominate a given person for an award. 
 

The President's Award (META Member of the Year) 
Criteria: This award is presented to a member who displays exceptional contribution to the Association and the sport on and off the track. Candidates must be members 
in good standing for one full membership year and have attended at least 75% of the races as a paid-up META member.  

 
I wish to nominate ______________________________for the President's Award for the following reasons: 

____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
 

The META Rookie of the Year 
Criteria: The Rookie of the year must be a member in good standing in their first membership year and have attended at least 50%of the local races as a paid-up META 
member.  

 
I wish to nominate _____________________________for the Rookie of the Year for the following reasons:  

____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
 

The Non-META member  Worker of the Year 
Criteria: Must not be a META member. 

 
I wish to nominate _____________________________ for the non - META member Worker of the Year for the 
following reasons:  

____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
 

The Buzz Beley Memorial Award 
Criteria: The Buzz Beley Memorial award is presented annually to the META member who exemplifies the spirit of the Club by making the greatest contribution 
towards the goal of having fun and ensuring that all workers experience the greatest enjoyment possible from Motorsport. 
 

I wish to nominate ______________________________for the Buzz Beley Memorial Award for the following 
reasons:  

____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
____________________________________________________________ 
 
Nomination submitted by ______________________________ on ___/___/___. 
                     D    M    Y



Posted on Motorsport Marshalling Services Forum, from: http://formerf1doc.wordpress.com/2014/10/07/2271/ 
 
Dr. Gary Hartstein is the former Formula 1 medical car driver and has a good write up on flags and the 
situation that happened at Suzuka. 
 
 
We’re just over 48 hours since Jules’ accident. Still hoping and praying for a good outcome. And of course, by 
now, the dust is settling, and discourse becomes less emotional, less intense, and more reasoned. I thought I’d 
take advantage of this period of relative calm to put a few thoughts out there. 
 
The first thing I want to point out is that the three most severe accidents we’ve had since 1994 have all occurred 
through mechanisms that are not easily predictable. I’ll not go so far as to use the expression “freak accidents”, 
but being hit in the head with an 800 gm spring, driving into the lifting tailgate of a lorry, or aquaplaning into 
the exact spot a recovery unit is working are not your standard scenarios. 
 
I say this because we need to have a bit of perspective here. Virtually every weekend we see, often with a quiet 
“ho hum”, accidents that in a not distant past would no doubt have been fatal. Basically, the things that used to 
kill and maim drivers have almost been engineered out of the system. Fire? (Williamson, Courage, Bandini to 
name a few)? We just don’t see it anymore (yes we had a few, but none with any significant consequences). 
Frontal collisions? (Rindt) We shrug off the most spectacular. Side impacts (Senna)? Ehhhhh… Flying 
rollovers? Shaken, but not stirred. 
 
Not only do we almost have to invent bizarre ways to get hurt, but when someone DOES fall victim to an 
unusual accident, the governing body has shown itself fairly adept at acting appropriately. Felipe’s accident? 
Zylon visor reinforcements. Etc etc. 
 
Jules’ accident was INCREDIBLY violent. It is a miracle he is alive, purely and simply. And this is a testimony 
to the entire system. Where should we look if we want to find out if there actually IS anything to change? 
 
To start with, I’ll harken back to one of my pet peeves. 
 
Those of you who saw the video no doubt were impressed by just how fast that Marussia was winging it as it 
streaked through the runoff area into the JCB. I surely was. And I was all the more impressed that: 
 
Jules was certainly aware of the risk at that point of aquaplaning (and was no doubt told of SUT’s off) 
there were double yellow flags displayed at one, and possibly two, upstream marshal posts. 
For the sake of my sanity, I’ll point out again that double yellows mean that the track might be obstructed, that 
there are HUMAN BEINGS WORKING trackside of the Armco, and to BE PREPARED TO STOP. 
 
I’ve been a passenger in an F1 car, and can confirm that the brakes are phenomenal. That said, given the water 
on the circuit, given the loading on the car through corners 6 and 7, and given the speed of that Marussia, it is 
indisputable that Jules carried MUCH TOO MUCH speed into that corner. By definition. He is instructed (by 
the flags) to slow enough to be able to stop, yet he was fast enough to aquaplane. Those are mutually exclusive 
options. Period. 
 
I’ve been saying since 2010 that flag discipline is deteriorating, and it’s deteriorating fast. And no one is making 
properly vigorous efforts to re-establish it. 
 
At every F1 drivers briefing, the drivers hound Charlie for a number – “how fast can i go under yellows?” or 
“how fast under double yellows?”. Or even, “will I be penalised if I do 0.2 sec less than the last time thru that 
sector…” 
 



 
THEY’RE MISSING THE POINT. AND BECAUSE WE’RE NOT INSISTING ENOUGH ON THE RIGHT 
ANSWER, BAD THINGS HAPPEN. 
 
The point is that the speed that’s appropriate under double yellows is variable. It’s not a speed limit, it’s a 
warning. Just ahead you might have nowhere to go. Or, just ahead someone’s uncle, brother, father is pushing 
one of your colleague’s cars off the circuit (remember the marshal whose legs you broke in Monaco Pastor? 
When you kept your foot in it through double yellows into Casino? I do). 
 
I bet that the “appropriate” speed through T6-7 Sunday was probably something like 80-100 km/h – something 
like pit lane speed. Had drivers done that, the absurdity would have rapidly become apparent, and race control 
would have had little choice but to deploy the SC. 
 
Disrespect for flag discipline is not a minor issue. It kills and injures people. If flags are respected, things get 
remarkably safer. If these flags had been respected, it is hard to imagine this accident happening, at least with 
this kind of energy. 
 
Before we start changing everything, wrapping JCB’s in tech pro, putting SC’s out every time someone’s in the 
armco, let’s correctly apply the spectacularly effective safety system already in place. And let’s start by making 
sure drivers actually respect the SPIRIT (“be prepared to stop”) and not the LETTER (“how many tenths down 
do I have to be to not get a stop-go penalty?”) of the safety regulations. 
 
Oh and one last thing: please Jules, get better fast. 
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Membership 
C/O Thomas Liesner, 8849 143A Street, Surrey, BC   V3V 7P7 

 
Name: ___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Address: _________________________________________________________________________ 
 
City: ________________________Province/State __________________Postal Code ____________ 
 
Phone No ____________________E-mail Address: _______________________________________  

PLEASE MAKE CHEQUES PAYABLE TO META   or   Renew on-line by PayPal or credit card at 

   http://meta.bc.ca/wordpress/forms 
 
Membership cost is $25 / year – Membership year ends Dec. 31 – Note that the META newsletter is only sent via E-Mail 

 
 


